

MINUTES

September 29, 2011
3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
David Belcher, Heidi Buchanan, Beverly Collins, Chris Cooper, Cheryl Daly, Elizabeth Heffelfinger,

Christopher Hoyt, David Hudson,  Luther Jones,  Leroy Kauffman,  Rebecca Lasher, Beth Lofquist, David McCord, Erin McNelis, Elizabeth McRae, Leigh Odom, Kadie Otto, Malcolm Powell, Bill Richmond, Philip Sanger, Kathy Starr, Wes Stone, Vicki Szabo, Erin Tapley,  Ben Tholkes,  Chuck Tucker, Cheryl Waters-Tormey
Members with Proxies:

Jeanne Dulworth, Luther Jones, Justin Menickelli, Ron Michaelis
Members Absent: 
 None
Recorder: 

Ann Green

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES____________________________________________________

Motion:

The minutes of the Faculty Senate meeting of August 31, 2011 were approved as presented.
EXTERNAL REPORTS____________________________________________________________
Chancellor’s Update/David Belcher:

Dr. Belcher updated the Senate on the Strategic Planning Process that is recently underway. The Steering Committee has been holding a lot of listening sessions in the last week with meetings held in Franklin, Sylva, Hendersonville and Asheville. They will be going to Waynesville, Cherokee and Murphy in the next few weeks. There haven’t been extraordinary numbers of people showing up, but helpful comments have been received.  Mostly, the comments have been very supportive of the university and about how desirous they are of having new programs or how we can help them.  Dr. Belcher shared that he has come away with some personal frustration with trying to figure out how we can sensibly and reasonably fulfill the needs that are being expressed within the budget constraints that we are facing.
Additionally, there are round-table discussions being planned. An email has gone out from Beth Lofquist with details. Dr. Belcher said these discussions are very important and he urged everyone to attend. There will be separate discussions for faculty, staff and students. This is the information gathering period. 
The website address is the2020commission.wcu.edu and there is a link to allow for feedback and input. They are looking for whatever people what to share about where they want the institution to be going. The site will be up for the full year and they will begin to send draft ideas about what the strategic direction might be. They will be sending these out as indications of what the broad themes are and where they might be headed. 
Dr. and Mrs. Belcher are visiting numerous cities and towns on a Get Acquainted Tour put together by Advancement and External Affairs.  They have been to seven towns from Hickory west and have eight more to go including the cities of Raleigh, Charlotte, Washington, D.C, Spartanburg-Greenville and Atlanta. At almost all of these, Dr. Belcher delivers an address at Rotary Clubs because the Rotary members are business leaders who care about their communities. Other meetings are also planned with various businesses, community colleges, news outlets and receptions for alumni and friends of the university. He is finding there is a lot of enthusiasm for Western.
Richard Starnes will be updating everyone on the Provost Search later in the meeting so Dr. Belcher only briefly touched on it. We will have success in the search to the extent that we have an outstanding pool of applicants. 
The Chancellor’s Leadership Council (CLC) is a council of Faculty Senate Chairs, Staff Senate Chairs, Student Government Chairs, Deans, Vice Chancellors, etc. that will meet on a regular basis to talk about the university and the primary issues. They had their first meeting in September. There is a desire for the group to have great input and ownership into decision making regarding the budget, but in order to get the most helpful input they recognize that people first need to understand the budget process. 
As a result, the CLC will go through a budget program to learn about the processes. Dr. Belcher explained details around the types of things they will be learning in this program. He also explained that the program will be developed as a course on Blackboard. It will take some time to build it, but it will eventually be available to help make the budgeting processes more transparent and understandable. 

Two and a half weeks ago the newest members of the Board of Governors visited Western. It was a great visit. They loved how the program was put together and Dr. Belcher shared some of the details because it impacts all of us. They made the program interactive and it turned out great. One of the big issues for the Board of Governors this year is Faculty Workload. They are trying to help the Board of Governors understand that being a faculty member is not just about showing up a few hours a week and teaching a class. To help them understand, Beth Lofquist set it up so that three faculty were brought in to represent faculty; one person that was relatively new and un-tenured, one person that was just tenured and one person that had a long career here...
They did a suburb job and the BOG members loved it. It was a huge education for them. 
Dr. Belcher also led a discussion with the BOG members on some of the issues of importance and perhaps contention: 1) Curricular priorities from our perspective, 2) Out-of-State tuition – an issue with other near-by, but out-of-state universities giving in-state tuition to NC students 3)Funding for Distance Education and 4) the budget and its impact. 
Dr. Belcher noted some of the great things that have happened at the university since the last meeting such as: 
· the Global Poverty Project, 
· the Mountain Heritage Festival,
· a $250,000 gift from Mission Healthcare for scholarships in the College of Health and Human Sciences,
· a $150,000 gift from Wells Fargo to the College of Business for remodeling the auditorium and providing funding for student scholarships and for faculty research.

Questions:

Comment: …I’m kind of curious; we have about four interim deans. Do you have any sense on what might be going on with those?
Response from Beth Lofquist: We are moving forward. Louis Buck has decided he is retiring so we will move forward with that search for the College of Business. There will be no other interim dean searches going on this year. The new provost will come in and that will be a strategic decision between the new provost and chancellor.
Dr. Belcher: If Louis hadn’t been retiring this year, we would have held all of them. We want the provost that comes in to have ownership of building a leadership team, but with Louis having decided to retire, the only other alternative was to have another interim dean and even a revolving door can only go around so many times. We decided to go forward. …the provost search is out in front of the College of Business search. ...in terms of timing of the provost search, we’ll have a provost by the time we get to the interview stage and whatever it takes, I will make sure that person is here to do interviews…that way the incoming provost will have some input into that process.

Question: When is the search for the COB dean going to be announced?

Response from Beth Lofquist: It will be announced tomorrow. I just finalized that Perry Schoon is going to chair that search. I’ll be working with Perry and David to put together the search committee so that announcement will go out tomorrow.

Faculty Assembly/Beverly Collins, Delegate: 

There is a written copy of the notes from the Faculty Assembly on the Senate website. Briefly, there were three addresses.  The first from President Tom Ross where he told about the very bleak economic outlook and said we should pay attention to increasing demand for accountability, enrollment growth as opposed to retention or graduation rates and the sustainability of federal financial aid and specifically, Pell Grants. He also said we need to figure out ways to retain employees and ways to become more efficient. He posed a list of questions that can be viewed on the Faculty Senate website. Beverly said if anyone has input on the questions you can contact her or one of the Faculty Assembly delegates with comments or go directly to President Ross. 
Lyons Gray, Senior Advisor to the President also gave an address. He reported on legislative challenges. We have lost some protectors in the legislature and now we need to work on telling the legislature who we are and what we do because they don’t understand us. If you have any ideas on how to do that, contact Lyons Gray directly.
The third address was by Bruce Mallette, Senior Associate Vice President for Academic and Student Affairs. He talked about the Academics First initiative. The initiative has three goals; academic attainment and progress, seamlessness and to maximize resources. Some changes that are being made or that are going to be made under the initiative are: 1) FAFSA filing dates are going to be standardized for all institutions starting with 2012 with the 1st of March, 2) a cap on how long a student can continue to receive financial aid and starting with 2013 this will be 9 units (1 unit is roughly equivalent to a semester) and 3) campuses are encouraged to monitor satisfactory academic progress with every term rather than annually. There is a definition for 150% of normal time to graduation for federal aid that is going to be used for everybody and that has been agreed to be 180 hours for everyone. If a student is a dual degree student, the clock stops when the first degree is obtained. The satisfactory progress standard has been set for everyone at a 2.0 GPA. If a student is on federal aid they already have this standard. Admissions standards for everyone are moving toward a 2.5 high school GPA and 800 min. on the SAT. Each campus can have a higher standard, but this is the minimum. 
We are moving to the ACT for admissions testing, but it is a rumor that it will be without writing. It will be with writing. 

Comment: The academic progress is essentially when they determine when a student is on probation. To keep federal financial aid you must have this, but each school can have their own differing standard possibly to determine if on probation or not. Ours right now is on a sliding scale. They don’t have to have a 2.0 at the start, but have to build to it by the time they hit 70 or 80 credit hours. This is aligning institutional policies with financial aid policies.

The Board Governors Educational Planning Committee is establishing a subcommittee to study faculty work load.
The Program Duplication Committee has completed its work and it was found that program duplication was not a major problem in the UNC system. Program review could be strengthened but it should be an internal review on each of the campuses. 

Openness of chancellor searches was discussed and had been brought forth by WCU. The finding was the fact that UNC does not have a policy that forbids or requires an open search. 

Comment: With respect to the pay attention to enrollment growth, not necessarily the graduation retention rates, that seems to be an 180 degree about face to this time last year. 
Response from Beverly Collins: This came from President Ross and it comes from the interactions with the legislature. The idea is that to the legislators if you grow, you need more money. That’s a good thing to emphasize because it’s maybe a more direct line for getting resources.

Comment: Are the performance metrics being modified again? –The funding methods?

Response from Beverly Collins: He didn’t say anything about that. 

Response from Beth Lofquist: The performance funding model is still going to be, those factors will still factor in in terms of our funding, however, the enrollment growth and the talk that I heard and I just had the CAO meeting a week or so ago and the talk that I heard is that enrollment growth means strategic growth;  is it distance, transfer, not just first semester students or freshman coming. Growth is a big word. Strategic growth in our conversations is going to be very important. 
Comment: In the metric that is going to be used for performance evaluation, if we are to grow through transfers and/or distance the 4 year or 6 year graduation rate typically is a metric that is based on students’ starting here and completing here within 4 years so those things don’t even – unless they are modifying the metric.
Response from Beth Lofquist: Everybody is bringing up those points and the conversation that I heard from the vice president is that what she told all the provosts around the table is that they’re revisiting how those are going to be factored into the formula. They are still going to be part of the formula, but all these caveats and all these situations are being brought to light. So, more to come.  It’s still a work in progress.

Comment: Regarding the ACT was that an alternative to the SAT then, so you can take either or?

Response from Beverly Collins: My understanding is that they are going to start implementing the ACT at the 11th grade level for all students to take. 
Comment: The state department of instruction, DPI, is making a switch to which it is going to offer support is my understanding.
Comment: So, will that be the preferred test?

Response from Beverly Collins: I believe so.

Comment from Beth Lofquist: I think its transitioning to a total shift eventually. 

Discussion continued. 

Comment: With the addition of the open search…..I think we are all really happy with our chancellor, but now seems to be a good time for Faculty Senate to write some resolution that says the next time we do a chancellor search we think it is very important to have a different process. We’re happy with the guy we got, but for the next time. Because otherwise, they are going to say the same thing. They’re going to have a search committee and a process developed before we have a chance to react so we can react now when we have a decade before the next one. 
Comment: So, we could have had an open search according to the UNC rules…(unclear).

Comment: I know Mary Ann has some strong views on that. Apparently, research, which I’d like to still see the data, indicates that you will not get the same quality of candidates.

Discussion continued.

SGA/Jody Owens, SGA Faculty Senator: 

Jody reported on a few resolutions they have been looking at:

· SR 001 which would allow those in the Up Program that would allow them to participate in the graduation ceremonies that the students go through in the spring. Currently they are not allowed to participate because that is a certificate program. This would allow them to do that. They  are in the process of looking at the ramifications and will send it to the provost to get information.

· SR 002 would require six months notice before closing a building, example: Harrill.

· SR 003 would consider making the parking lot above Norton a commuter and resident lot. There are a lot of slots there. Jody shared that students are very mad with parking right now.

· SR 004 would require the university add a moment of silence at home football games on forthcoming 9/11 events. 

They are also discussing improving by-laws, collegiality and Cuts Hurt as well. Cuts Hurt is being managed by Alecia Page and Jody said it is an exciting project. He thinks it will get us some attention if it comes out the way it is envisioned.
Comment from Erin: …Cuts Hurt is a video effort that started with Alecia, our vice president and the idea is that students make video presentations of how the budget cuts have hurt them and compile them. When they introduced this to the state SGA group everybody loved it and is adopting it. This is going to be something our legislators could see; their students telling people what difference their cuts have made to their lives.

Jody asked that anyone that may have issues to please email him or let him know. 

Staff Senate/Jason Lavigne: 

Caden Painter reported for Jason Lavigne. Staff Senate has tried to set basic goals such as build community, improve morale and increase influence and visibility with the staff. Their PR committee is trying to work on a tagline or icon that staff can recognize them by and on a newsletter to assist in communicating with staff. They are working on several committees and task forces including the reorganization task force and the provost search. They are also working on Employee Appreciation Day and a local food drive.
Erin reminded everyone that the Staff Senate meets the second Thursday of every month at 8:30 a.m.

Provost Search Update/Richard Starnes:

This may be the most important collective decision to be made this year. The search will be an open search meaning that once the finalists are identified their resumes and application materials will be made available to the campus community and they will be engaging in a number of open forums for various constituencies on campus. Faculty will have an opportunity to have a voice. 

They will not be using a search firm. The Provost Search Committee will be conducting the search as a committee. The committee has met one time and has had extensive dialogue concerning the ad. They also have established a website where the draft ad is posted. The site address is provostsearch.wcu.edu. It has an anonymous feedback function. They expect the final ad to be posted soon in a number of higher education chronicles. 
They will meet a number of times in the fall to talk about the search process and about potential candidates. They expect to be conducting Skype interviews for the short list candidates and will be identifying 3 finalists in December with the goal of beginning to bringing in candidates in the 2nd or 3rd week of January completing the campus visits sometime in February and hopefully have an offer made and negotiated by the first part of March. It’s a pretty aggressive time line, but they believe that they can meet it. They are soliciting six references from the candidates. Once they make the short list, they will be going off list and this will be as a way to better vet the candidates. The next meeting is Monday and meetings are open and subject to the NC open meetings legislation except when they are talking about individual candidates.
Richard would like to return to update the Senate as notable events happen. 

Comment: Has the committee identified any minimum requirements that they would like to see as far as administrative experience either in types of positions they have had or number of years?

Response: We’ve handled that in the ad by saying we wanted a progressively higher administration experience not a minimum number. Again, probably leaving it open gives us more flexibility…we did specify that the individual did have extensive administrative experience in higher ed…

Comment: As part of your charge in terms of the process are you identifying a pool from which interview candidates will be selected or the actual selection of the three candidates?

Response: We will select the three candidates. We will provide those names to the chancellor.

Comment: That will be an unordered, but with comments, list of candidates?

Response: Once we make a recommendation, that’s sort of a separate process, we’ll identify the finalists. They’ll come in for interviews and what we’ll do is give an un-ranked list of candidates to the chancellor…we will provide feedback from the committee and campus community, whatever we glean from you folks, the chancellor makes the ultimate.
COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Academic Policy and Review Council/Christopher Hoyt, Chair: 

There are no curriculum items that require a vote this month. 
The APRC looked at Section 14.00 of the Handbook regarding curriculum approval and decided they weren’t really clear. They had a charge to clarify that section and Katy Ginanni and Mark Lord are handling the task to look at the section and revise it.
They are also following up on a request to communicate with the Registrar’s Office about how to establish permanent communication with the Registrar’s Office regarding the attendance reports, progress reports and other tasks that the faculty is given by the Registrar’s Office. They are looking at ways to communicate better about those items that come to faculty. 

The subcommittees did not give any warnings about curriculum and everything looked fine to the APRC so it is passed on for the Senate. There is nothing that requires a vote. All curriculum was approved by the Senate.
Collegial Review Council/Vicki Szabo, Chair: 

There are three issues with no resolutions. The council is dealing with collegiality on an ongoing basis. There may be a resolution in October or November. They voted unanimously to include a collegiality statement in the Handbook, Section 4.04. It will be an introductory paragraph before you get to teaching, scholarship and service. It was explicitly agreed by the council not to include it as a fourth leg of evaluation. Everyone is writing their own collegiality statements based on data gathered. They will read those in common at the next meeting. There is a lot of data on the H drive if anyone is interested in giving feedback to the CRC.

There will be a resolution at the next meeting on early tenure and promotion criteria. 

The Teaching Task Force will have a resolution coming and Libby McRae updated the Senate on it. They are in the final draft of what would replace our task force perspective, the Seven Dimensions of Teaching, and how it would look in the annual faculty evaluation part of the Handbook and in the tenure and promotion part.

They expect to have a resolution to CRC at their meeting and from there it will come to the Senate.
Vicki added that there will be a bibliography that the Task Force used so it is based on sound research. It will be available with the resolution. 

Faculty Affairs Council: Heidi Buchanan, Chair:
The Council has heard from the Childcare Task Force and they have some good recommendations. The Council will be working with the Task Force to form them into a resolution format and bring them to Senate by the end of the semester.
Last year there was a Student Assessment of Instruction Technical Advisory Committee formed to field questions about adding things to the SAI. This will advise the FAC which comes to Senate. This is about changes to the instrument, rather than to the procedure. Kathleen Brennan is chairing the committee and its charge is listed on the Faculty Senate website. 

Rules Committee/Cheryl Waters-Tormey, Chair:

A request came to leadership to look at the guidance and rules regarding proxies in the Senate. They would like to develop a document that outlines the best practices for proxies such as a member would convey to their proxy their thoughts about specific questions, things you want to bring to the discussion and they feel comfortable voting on your behalf and if not, they feel comfortable abstaining. If you have any input please let them know. There is a possibility to not allow proxies at all so if you can’t be at the meeting, you don’t participate in the procedures. Cheryl said this doesn’t fit the overall job and they felt the proxy options needed to be there, but how it is handled and how everyone proceeded to get a proxy needs to have some guidance. 

Cheryl asked for comments.

Comment: Will the number of proxies be up for discussion?

Response from Cheryl: That is one of the main points that we would like to change with the idea being that it’s really hard to actually represent one person as opposed to keeping track of how 4, 5 or 6 people might be thinking about a discussion…so we will be making a specific recommendation about that. If I could unofficially say at this point we ask that people only proxy for one person in the meantime. That’s kind of where we are going…but it’s not officially a rule right now…

The next topic discussed was the resolution creating a parliamentarian and there are several changes that need to be made in the documents. The parliamentarian idea is to have someone in the Senate meetings that can keep track of what is happening in terms of Robert’s Rules and be able to jump in and quickly resolve a question so the meeting can move on.  

Cheryl called attention to the fact that the committee felt that the parliamentarian should not be an active senator so that no senators are distracted by trying to keep up with Robert’s Rules just as Erin should not be distracted by this. The resolution is worded to say that the parliamentarian would be a member of the campus community, not necessarily a faculty member. If for some reason the parliamentarian could not come, then the chair could temporarily appoint an interim parliamentarian or decide not to have one. The desire is to not create a situation where the meeting would not be held because of the lack of a parliamentarian. 
Erin pointed out that this resolution has not come for a vote today since any change to the Constitution and By-Laws requires a second reading and any change to the Constitution and the General Faculty By-Laws requires a vote by the entire campus as well. 
Comment: Can this person jump in if they see Robert’s Rules are being broken? Or do we just call on them?
Comment from Cheryl: The wording is “advise” so in other campus senate documents, people a lot of used that wording, other places it did say the chair will ask for input. It made it sound like it would be the chair directly asking as opposed to one of the senators…I figured it would be a little bit of an interactive relationship.

Comment from Erin: They could call a point of order… 

…you can ask the parliamentarian about procedure, but if procedure has gone awry they can call point of order and explain what procedure in Roberts Rules is not being followed in their interpretation. I also want to put thank goodness for CONEC because there is someone who they think would be willing to do this and has done this at another university and proceeded to that in CONEC and it was fabulous. John Williams has said he would be interested in doing it. Not a guarantee, but…
Comment: We certainly could see how it is working and maybe change something later.

Comment: Is that worth doing on a probationary period to see how it works out and if it doesn’t you are not firing somebody…

Comment: Meaning not include it in the Handbook yet? 

Comment: I don’t know. Just see how it works out and then redefine it…

Comment: Ask him to do it for the next semester and see how it works.

Comment: Like a visiting parliamentarian?

Comment from Erin: If the Senate and then the Rules Committee opted that would mean tabling theirs if we wanted to do that which is something you guys can choose to do or this group can request to table…John had said that he may not be able to make all the meetings because he teaches either Weds. or Thurs. I think he said, but that he would be interested in the role. The other question was maybe getting a pool of such people…
Comment: …I don’t see personally any problem with tabling the actual creation with a permanent person. Some of that may depend upon the personality of the person…certainly if we had a fixed term parliamentarian, our experience and judgment would / may be based on that person. I think the functionality of having someone do that is the most important thing. If you all would rather just try it and see if we want to change this wording based on that experience, we can certainly entertain that.
Comment: I find it hard to believe there is any real reason why we wouldn’t want one other than we like to have knock down drag out battles on stuff that we actually don’t know what we are doing. To me, start the ball rolling. It’s got to get in the Handbook. For that motion that allows the chairman to create a temporary for a time then you can always vote it down, but the process is started and we can try it…

Discussion continued. 

Comment: Can we put it in place on a probationary basis without anything in writing?

Comment: Anybody can come. We can invite him to come, right? We can invite him to the Senate meetings so we can invite him to come and can invite him to speak up…

Discussion continued and the decision was that Erin will invite John, if he is available, or if not, someone else, to do a trial run.  

The last topic from the Rules Committee is about faculty having difficulty voting online because their username is rejected when trying to log in. The username is tagged in one of two categories of faculty meaning not adjunct faculty and not staff so either 9/10 month faculty or 11/12 month…they are going to try to get someone from HR and IT at the next Rules Committee meeting  to help figure out if there is a better way to code the usernames based more on the faculty load. Right now you are supposed to be able to vote if you have a 24 hour credit load of teaching per year or equivalent. Since this can fluctuate they are trying to figure out a way to keep updated at the start of every year.
Comment: I think one of the deciding factors is that 11/12 month people earn leave, 9/10 do not. I bet that is one of the deciding factors on the coding behind the scene. 

Cheryl stated that one of the issues is that there doesn’t seem to be a consistent reason why faculty are not able to vote. She asked everyone to send any examples if they come across this to help them figure it out.
Old Business: 

None.
New Business:

1) Installation Committee:

A faculty representative is needed on the Investiture Committee. Beth Lofquist shared that they have asked staff senate and student government to submit a representative on the Chancellor’s Installation Committee. Beth said they found out that the use of the word, investiture, is incorrect because that word is reserved for the president of the system. Dianne Lynch and Beth are co-chairing the committee and the installation will happen at the end of March. It will be a week-long celebration with lots of events involving faculty, staff and students. The steering committee is where faculty senate representation is needed. After asking for any volunteers, Erin McNelis agreed to serve as representative. 
2) Proposed Academic Calendar:
The calendar committee has meet and a draft version of the calendar is on the table for information to the Senate. Mark shared that the committee does two things, 1) finalize/approve the calendar for next year and 2) propose a calendar for the following year. The calendar that was approved is the same one that we saw last year as the proposed calendar. New next year and in the following year’s proposed calendar is a weeklong fall break. This consolidates the days off and minimizes the partial weeks during the fall semester. 

Comment: Is a weeklong fall break – wasn’t normal when I was in school – is that common to have a week-long fall break and Thanksgiving across universities?

Comment from Mark: I can’t answer that question. I know over my time here – 13, 14 years, the number of days you get off over the fall break has increased. (We now have four – and used to have two). This week doesn’t represent an increase in days off; it consolidates them.

Comment: In the spring 2013, does this correspond to Easter? Is that why it’s much later than half? 

Comment from Mark: Yes, the spring calendar is more variable because Easter is so very variable and we align over that. The spring calendar is the same one you saw last year and Easter is on March 31s so spring break actually encompasses Good Friday.

Comment: on spring 2013, it is a long haul to start the semester off. There’s also three extra days, Weds. Thurs. and Fridays. There are 16 Wednesdays, 16 Thursdays and 16 Fridays and I wondered why we had to take a half week break in there to break up—the start of semester to spring break is like 10 weeks. That’s a really long period of time to what we are used to. 

Comment from Mark: I don’t know what discussions led to that proposal in the year before, but I can say this year it was definitely noticed, it was discussed and a strong majority of the people of the committee supported that. Nothing is as simple as you might think as far as on the whys and what not. But, that was brought up and it’s an ongoing concern.

Comment: If we have a Weds, Thurs, Friday class, we can just arbitrarily cancel one?

Comment from Beth: That’s correct. As a faculty member, it’s up to the faculty member’s discretion which of those classes, if they want to cancel one or not. They don’t have to.

Comment: Can we organize the faculty then to decide which Weds, Thurs, Friday we are going to have off to give the student’s a break?

Comment from Beth: I will tell you the reason that we started going, I think I’ve said this to you before, we’re trying to give a break the week before Easter because that is when a lot of the public schools give their spring break and we have a lot of people with children in public schools. So, when Easter comes early enough to where it can coincide with a full week’s break, in other words it’s not too late in the semester – we realize it’s later than normal, that we would commit to trying to do a week before Easter as the full week of spring break and that’s why you see that. The request also often comes to the table a lot of times from labs and other disciplines to quit having so many interrupted weeks. This would be a spring semester that you would not have interrupted weeks because Easter comes at a time when you can do spring break before it. The other times when Easter comes real late, then we do a spring break earlier and then try to give at least three days off before Easter so you can have some time off with your children. That’s been the logic behind that.

Comment: To be fair is this exactly the __- that we asked you guys last year and you are doing it? Last year there was a venue that went to FAC and said there are too many broken up weeks and so you guys have responded.

Comment from Mark: Actually, this is what you all supported last year. I think it’s pretty clear…all the things that Beth mentioned; there are pluses and minuses – we’re really at a little bit of the luck of the calendar…

Discussion continued.

Comment: There are a number of extra days in the calendar – you could easily recommend another break.

Comment from Mark: It was considered, it was just recommended against for the same reason that we talked about; the flexibility, trying to decrease the partial weeks. – Just knowing there is some flexibility in winter is not necessarily a bad thing. There were pros and cons, but I would guess ¾ of the people supported it. 

Comment: I actually thought some of the extra days were for winter which is not a bad idea. 

Comment: The point that was made earlier, that it would be nice to get together and decide which of those 3 days maybe to not have classes, but again, that was not the unanimous, it was actually the minority opinion…one never knows when you are going to have a court date, conference etc.

Comment from Beth: And your associate deans serve on the calendar committee with the representatives from your college so those are the people to get input to as the calendars are developed. Erin serves as well so giving her input.

Comment: When does this become final?

Comment from Beth: It goes to GA. As soon as Executive Council votes on it, it’s an approved calendar for next year and it goes to GA for information.

Comment: If the faculty did want to agree as was suggested (to collectively decide to take certain days off) is that something that would have to go on a calendar.

Comment from Beth: I think it would have to go on the calendar. 

Comment: So, it would have to be official or not at all.

Comment: Correct. If you are giving all students no classes, it would have to be on the calendar.

Comment: Will the students know that they have an extra day in there? 

Comment from Beth: No unless you tell them.

Discussion continued. Beth said we have had this many times before and it is up to the faculty member’s discretion. You are the manager of that course and students understand that even if it is not written in the calendar that everybody will have off. If a faculty member wants to have 16 classes they can.

Comment: Are faculty members aware of this because before I was on senate, I wouldn’t have known.

Comment from Beth: We don’t advertise it, but we don’t hide it either. This calendar is published out there.

When I was a faculty member I knew that I could give my students off a day or two, but I don’t remember an announcement.

Comment: There was an objection last year and I certainly made it even before it came up in the Senate. When we had these Thursday, Friday and Monday, Tuesday breaks particularly for band, you get a whole smattering of 2-3 day weeks that I felt were driving us crazy. So having those full weeks what we requested, not adding more dates. If you look in spring 2014 because Easter comes later, you’ve got a 3 day break. You could just as easily in this spring 2013 go to 3-day break to break up that first section without any trouble.

Comment from Beth: That’s right, but that would give you an interrupted week and that’s what we were trying, at least one semester, with where Easter fell, try to have a semester not to have to break up a week. Just to accommodate that request.

Comment from Erin:  This is not coming to us for a vote; this is for information. 

Mark continued by introducing the calendar for 2013-14. The 2013-14 calendar stays proposed until the Calendar Committee meets the following year. The week long fall break persisted and it is a near identical calendar with just a day or two shifts. The Spring Break for the 2014 calendar is a little earlier and with a few days off before Easter.

Comment: So we can put the three days in for the year 2013.

Comment: It’s been there; 13-14 has it.

Comment from Mark: You can get your input in to the Calendar Committee so the Senate might want to take it up early next year and look at that proposed calendar. Mark reminded everyone of all the representatives on the committee which includes Erin, all the associate deans, athletics, music, facilities, registrar, and residence life. This is not a faculty only issue.

Comment: By starting late or ending early there is the issue that is much more serious is there are students on campus in housing with not much to do. Keith Corzine said please, please, please no.

Discussion continued. It was noted that the 2013-2014 will be seen and looked at again next year and that the Senate needs to look at and make suggestions about it early next year so it can go to the calendar committee early in the fall.

SENATE REPORTS____________________________________________________________
Administrative Report/Associate Provost, Mark Lord for Beth Lofquist:
The chancellor has asked a task force to revisit the percentage of dollars from indirects going to colleges and departments and PIs. Mark Lord served on the task force and reported that the chancellor committed to giving a higher percentage of indirects off external funds away from the chancellor’s office. For a several year period (length uncertain) he has agreed to this for a trial run. It is expected that 50% will be retained by the chancellor and 50% would be open for distribution. Prior to this, it has been capped at 10% according to the documents. It is clear this is a trial and the single purpose of this trial is to increase the amount of external funding. The basis for whether the trial is successful will be whether or not it increases external funding. Mark has been working mostly with Scott Higgins, also with Dianne Lynch and they had an internal and external review related to the research office, have looked at peer institutions in house and in the state as well as other places. They are trying to come up with a model. It is expected that the chancellor will make the decision as to whether it is supported or not. 

The rationale behind any distribution model would be twofold: 1) part reward and 2)part stimulus. A higher percent is expected to go back to PI. It seems pretty consistent when he talks that they will be an increased amount of indirect that will go back at minimum to the home department and probably some directly to the PI and then there will be some other distribution probably within the colleges and the provost office. All of it given with the expectation that the funds will be used as they should be to increase the likelihood to build a foundation directly or directly to support an increase in external funding.  


Referring to Mark’s report on indirects, Erin told the group that she has asked the chancellor to give a more thorough report in the October meeting. The task force hasn’t yet decided how that 50% that is given back to go to the faculty to stimulate more grant productivity, but it is expected they would by the October meeting and that Dr. Belcher would be able to give a full report by then on what the plans were.
Comment: There are a number of initiatives that are in motion or are being set in motion to increase external funding. I appreciate that he is going to commit 50% over the next couple of years, but how is he going to attribute the success or the failure to specifically that with giving up 50%. How is he going to say it is that that either made us fail or do well?
Response from Mark: Whether we are able to connect the dots or not, but part of this proposal to the chancellor will include some form of assessment built in so we can do our best. Seldom is the case there’s a smoking gun connection. Building in accountability into this process --  First of all the funds are being used the way they were intended and also trying the best we can to build in a process where we can try to document some of those gains and potentially and again, draft wise, we would during this trial period try to look at this and…maybe we would look at this and say this was successful, this was …maybe we can try to modify the trial based on what we are seeing, but in general do the best we can and try to build that in.
Administrative Report/Associate Provost, Mark Lord for Beth Lofquist:

Beth reported that she has been working with the deans and they’ve started a hearing process with the COD on staffing. Any replacement positions and any requests for new positions have been involved in the hearings which is a new process. Typically it has been a conversation between the provost and the dean and the provost makes the decision. The deans had hearings with each other and Beth thinks it has been very informative and beneficial. The College of Business search has already been announced and there are no plans for other searches for this year. In reference to the program duplication study that Beverly had talked about earlier, Beth mentioned that one of the things they are looking at and it may not be directly related to the duplication study, but it is related to it, is online offerings. Does every institution need to offer the same program online…? That kind of duplication is being visited or reviewed.
Comment: The report on program duplication that basically punted that decided not to do anything?

Response from Beth: No, they did the study, but what they found out is there were really no big issues that they could bring to the table. The BOG thought that there would be, but there really isn’t…

Comment: Is that form over substance or did they just not want to take on the hard task?

Response from Beth: I really don’t know.

Response from Beverly Collins: Faculty Assembly is supposed to get a more thorough report in December. I don’t know if I will have more information, but we are supposed to hear more on that report in December.

Chair Report/Erin McNelis: 

Erin announced the 2020 commission and the Roundtables. The list of sessions is viewable online and you can select a time to attend. Erin encourages everyone to participate. If you can’t go to the sessions, you are encouraged to comment through the website or attend one of the remaining forums. 

John Whitmire asked and the steering committee is trying to create a master list of courses in the spring that will have any small to large component dealing with the Poverty Project so that they can advertise it to students prior to registration. If you intend to do something with your course, that you provide a brief description with the course and what type of activity you are going to have and who the course is available and open to. You are welcome to send this information to Erin or Rebecca.
Erin also met with the chancellor and Dianne Lynch regarding the indirects and the point is that it is going to be a 50/50 split but they are trying to figure out in what way to give that 50% back to faculty. 
Faculty and Staff Senate leadership met to try to come up with a joint budget committee plan as the chancellor asked them to consider. They have most of the language worked out and are still working on the membership language. 
Erin has followed up with Kathy Wong about some of the faculty caucus issues that were related to HR and she will type up those responses and put them online.
She has spoken to Sam Miller who said they have changed the Code of Conduct based on comments and questions Faculty Senate sent last year. She hasn’t received the updated document and will follow up on that.

She brought to Senate and some to CRC and for thought with the Leadership Council the requirement of having candidates provide statements for university wide elections. In terms of the university Collegial Review Council this went to the CRC and they were unanimously against a statement there. There was the feeling that it would deter people from running and that secondly the thought that I will support and review based on your collegial review documents should be what every person is saying. There shouldn’t be a platform. The leadership team did agree that candidate statements for positions of faculty chair and vice chair and possibly secretary made sense. That is one of the few places that you don’t have a committee with a specific duty to carry out. The recommendation is to pass this along to CONEC for future elections. 

The Student Government Association senate did pass for their venue an A+ resolution that requests an increase of the A+ to count for a 4.33, but that you cannot end up with a GPA over 4.0. It will be capped at a 4.0. Erin asked them to go back and dig up some details they had referenced about it being done at other universities, provide statistics and become well prepared. 

Jody Owens, of Student Government added that the senator that sponsored this could not be here today and they decided to hold this until they got a little bit more information before they come to faculty senate and provide more detail.

Erin wanted the Faculty Senate to be aware that this is something the Student Senate feels strongly about and it will be coming up in the near future.

The meeting was adjourned.
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